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PROTECTED UNDER COPYRIGHT LAW
SCENE 11 1

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 1. Time is... 20.04. Intake for patient Xanthippe.

KATHARINA
Wait. What? Where am I?

SILENCE.

Were you talking about me? My name is Katharina.

PSYCHIATRIST
Formerly  Katharina, yet now Xanthippe. An encrypted name. 
For our files. For safety. What’s your name?

KATHARINA
My name’s Katharina.

PSYCHIATRIST
So close.

KATHARINA
And what’s up with all this? What am I doing here? Who are 
you?

PSYCHIATRIST
I am your doctor. Well, Xanthippe -

KATHARINA
Doctor? I don’t need a doctor. I’m not ill. What am I doing 
here?

PSYCHIATRIST
You are here for the psychiatric evaluation.

KATHARINA
What? Wait... Did I do something? I have a gap in my memory.

PSYCHIATRIST
What is the last thing you remember?

KATHARINA
I was walking in the street.

PSYCHIATRIST
And?
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KATHARINA
And I was walking to the night shop. It’s really far from my 
house.

PSYCHIATRIST
And?

KATHARINA
That was it. I didn’t do anything.

PSYCHIATRIST
Do you remember the date?

KATHARINA
The 26th, I think?

PSYCHIATRIST
Hmm-hmm. And what happened next?

KATHARINA
I don’t remember. Or...

PSYCHIATRIST
Yes?

KATHARINA
Something was going on. There were many people in the 
streets. I think I saw riots. They were demonstrating for 
something.

PSYCHIATRIST
Demonstrating or protesting?

KATHARINA
Is there a difference?

PSYCHIATRIST
Demonstrating is when you’re for something. Protesting is 
when you’re against something.

KATHARINA
Does it really matter?

PSYCHIATRIST
Oh yes. Only very few things matter more, I’d say. For and 
against are diametrically opposed. There’s a huge difference 
between being for something or against it. Especially these 
days. So, was there protesting or demonstrating?
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KATHARINA
I have no idea. I don’t follow the news.

PSYCHIATRIST
There was both protesting and demonstrating going on. For as 
well as against. The twenty-sixth. A bizarre evening. There 
was something in the air, already in the afternoon. Something 
that would show itself in the evening. Proponents and 
opponents. We had no idea who to trust. That is why we 
arrested you.

KATHARINA
Wait? I’ve been arrested? But I didn’t demonstrate. Or 
protest. Neither for nor against. I don’t even know what the 
whole fuss was about. I didn’t do anything.

PSYCHIATRIST
Precisely.

KATHARINA
Precisely?

PSYCHIATRIST
Exactly.

KATHARINA
Exactly?

PSYCHIATRIST
Absolutely.

KATHARINA
Abso - Wait, what the fuck is going on here? What is this 
about?

PSYCHIATRIST
You were not part of any demonstration.

KATHARINA
No.

PSYCHIATRIST
So we arresed you.

KATHARINA
For not demonstrating?
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PSYCHIATRIST
Exactly. Because we couldn’t tell whether you were for or 
against. So that is more or less my question. Are you for or 
against?

KATHARINA
For or against what, for God’s sake?

PSYCHIATRIST
Twenty-sixth of January was the evening of the coup.

KATHARINA
The coup? There was a coup? By whom? And did they succeed?

PSYCHIATRIST
In this stage of my examination I cannot tell you any further 
details.

KATHARINA
But who are governing us now? The same old regime, or some 
other new regime. How long ago did this happen?

PSYCHIATRIST
About a while I would say.

KATHARINA
What day is it?

PSYCHIATRIST
This is Day One.

KATHARINA
Day One of what? February? March?

PSYCHIATRIST
It is Day One of your examination. That is all you need to 
know... We are only trying to find out whether you’re for or 
against.

KATHARINA
Why do I need a psychiatrist?

PSYCHIATRIST
Oh, wasn’t that obvious? Either you’re with us, or you’re 
not. And if you don’t want to be with us, you must crazy.

KATHARINA
Huh?
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PSYCHIATRIST
Especially with the punishments for dissent that we have 
these days... Look, if you are for and we are also for, you 
are in good mental health. But if you are for and we are 
against, you are seriously disturbed and dangerous. And then 
you must stay here. If you are against and we are also 
against, we don’t have a problem. But if you are against and 
we are for, we must keep you here. Quite possibly for 
forever. But definitely until you have been corrected. But 
probably forever. So... I understand it might be quite a lot 
to take in. I’ll let you go to your cell. Here, I have 
something for you.

CRUMPLING OF PAPER.

KATHARINA
A book?

PSYCHIATRIST
A notebook. Here is a pen. I must ask you to use these.

KATHARINA
So what should I write?

PSYCHIATRIST
Anything. Everything. Anything you want. Your choice. Just 
write as much as possible. Your thoughts and feelings. 
Memories. Opinions... I will read and process it. It is 
important for my investigation. But it could potentially 
really benefit your case as well. Therefore: write! But 
first, have a good, long  rest. Guard, take her to her cell.

MUFFLED STEPS.

Oh, and one more thing. What is your name?

KATHARINA
I... My name is Xanthippe, apparently.

A DOOR SLAMS SHUT.

PSYCHIATRIST
Intake finished at 20:42.

CLICK.
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SCENE 22 2

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 14 of the psychiatric evaluation of patient Q, formerly 
Xanthippe, formerly Katharina. Earlier today I have collected 
to notebook for examination. Still very inconclusive. The 
usual confusion.

TURNING OF PAGES.

“I don’t understand  this...” “Why am I here?” “I don’t know 
what they all want from me...” “Why do I have to write this 
rubbish...” and so on. She clearly needs more time.

CLICK.

SCENE 33 3

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 42 of the investigation into 11353, formerly Patient Q, 
formerly, well, et cetera. Time is 10:33. How are you?

KATHARINA
I’ve been thinking.

PSYCHIATRIST
That sounds promising.

KATHARINA
Who could be in power right now.

PSYCHIATRIST
Yes?

KATHARINA
I never followed  the news, so I only knew two politicians. 
Mostly by description. I just about know what they look like. 
So I thought: what are the odds on one of those to have 
staged the coup? 

PSYCHIATRIST
Calculating probablities... Always good to fall back on 
probablities. When there are no certainties left.
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KATHARINA
But then I realised I was going about this the wrong way.

PSYCHIATRIST
You were?

KATHARINA
If someone has risen to power, it has to have been someone 
who was already well established.  Known by the whole people.  
So also with people who know nothing about politics, like me.

PSYCHIATRIST
This is speculation, but carry on.

KATHARINA
So it is not improbable that we are now goverened by one of 
the two politicians that even I kow. With the fact that 
someone like me is aware of them as a sort of criterion.

PSYCHIATRIST
And which two do you mean?

KATHARINA
The man with the moustache and the man with the hair. I have 
also dreamt about them. Do you think it means something? Or 
is that ridiculous?

PSYCHIATRIST
Which one of them would be in power then?

KATHARINA
I think... Maybe... The man with the moustache.

PSYCHIATRIST
Why?

KATHARINA
His moustache was so famours. Even more famous than he 
himself.

PSYCHIATRIST
It is a formidable moustache, there is no denying. It is a 
moustache one cannot argue with. But let’s not undervalue the 
hair. Of the man with the hair. That is the kind of hair that 
attracts a following.

KATHARINA
So it is the man with the hair then, who is in charge?
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PAUSE.

PSYCHIATRIST
Or the man with the moustache. Or both. Or neither.

KATHARINA
(softly weeping)

I’ve been here for so long. Why have I been here for so long? 
Why don’t you just ask me what you want to know, so I can 
answer. Why can’t I know what this is about?

PSYCHIATRIST
It is not necessary.

KATHARINA
Of course it is necessary! How am I supposed to know whether 
I am for or against?

PSYCHIATRIST
You do not need to know.

KATHARINA
Are you hearing yourself? I am too tired to play these games.

PSYCHIATRIST
As long as we will know in the end. Do you know what proper 
experimental conditions are?

KATHARINA
(sighs)

They are like requirements. For an experiment. So it will 
lead to a reliable outcome.

PSYCHIATRIST
Absolutely. Well done! And you could say that what is 
currently happeninng to you is an experiment that has to 
provide me with a reliable answer. If we tell you what you 
should be for or against, you might possibly be able to 
deduce from that question the socially desirable answer, 
leaving us none the wiser. Because we do not seek to know 
whether you are physically capable of giving the correct 
answer, merely whether the correct answer is what you 
genuinely think.

KATHARINA
Can’t I just guess? It will be 50-50 then.

8
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PSYCHIATRIST
If you’d like to bet your life on a coin toss... But no, 
that’s not how it works.

KATHARINA
No?

PSYCHIATRIST
No, and either way, you’re chances are worse than you think. 
Go figure: what are the options? You can guess you’re for, or 
that your are against - and either option could, if wrong, 
lead to your forced and probably permanent treatment.

KATHARINA
Yes. So what am I missing?

PSYCHIATRIST
The third option. Namely that we will be able to ascertain 
that you are just guessing the answer, and in that case, 
things will turn out badly for your, no matter which answer 
you give. And the chance that we will see through your tactic 
is hard to predict. You should probably know the statistics. 
How often we are able to correctly identify guesswork, in 
similar cases.

KATHARINA
And what are these statistics?

PSYCHIATRIST
For your ends? Less than inspiring. Especially now you have 
given us probable cause to doubt the veracity of any answer 
you might give in the future. My colleagues and I will have 
to be extra vigilant.
So, in order to make this experiment succeed, there’s only 
one thing we can do. We must get you to talk; as much as 
possble, for as long as possible, about as many things as 
possible. Until you might accidentally say something that 
allows us to conclude whether you are for or against. That is 
what these interviews are for. And the notebook. Have you 
written anything new?

A BOOK BEING OPENED. PAGES BEING 
TURNED.

KATHARINA
(sigh)

An ugly old farmer in Norway
For whom romance was never his forte
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Although physically able
Was found by his stable
While fucking his horse in the doorway

PSYCHIATRIST
Nice one! I mean, not really what we were looking for but... 
witty. I guess you have to kill time a bit in here, don’t 
you?

KATHARINA
I have no clue what you want me to write about.

PSYCHIATRIST
You have been dreaming, you said. Dreams are always good. 
They  can speak to your psychological state and any possible 
semi-subconscious and subconscious underlying complexes. You 
had been dreaming about the man with the moustache and the 
man with the hair. Was that last night?

KATHARINA
Last night? Strange. I can’t remember which day it is.

PSYCHIATRIST
It is day 95 of your examination.

KATHARINA
Truly? Gosh. Time flies. But time itself is sticky. Viscous. 
Hours, days, months. I cannot really picture them in my head 
anymore.

PSYCHIATRIST
The dream?

KATHARINA
Ah yes. I am walking through a forest. It is dark. Moonlit. 
There is snow on the forest floor, but not on the trees. In 
the stillness I can hear nocturnal animals. As I walk, my 
feet sink into the snow. Then suddenly... Closeby... A 
gunshot. The bullet flies right past my head. I can feel the 
displacement of the air. I run! Faster, out of breath. Tree 
trunks whirling past me left and right. I can hear someone 
following me, but I cannot see their face. Then there is just 
the deafening sound of my breathing in my head as I continue 
running. My left foot disappears in the snow and I can hear 
something snap shut. Immediately I stand still. A monstruous 
pain is burning in my leg. With great effort I pull it up and 
see the bear trap that has locked its jaws around me. I look 
back at the forest, which seems empty. Then I hear a gunshot 
and everything turns black... 
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When I awake, I see the inside of a room, but from a weird 
angle. Higher than normal. As if I’m floating. I see two 
rocking chairs. In the left one is the man with the 
moustache. In the right one the man with the hair. In silence 
they rock their chairs and stare into some light. I move my 
eyes and head to look downward, and directly below me I see a 
burning fireplace. I am hanging on their wall. My severed 
head is hanging on their wall. I am my severed head. I start 
screaming, and screaming, but the man with the air and the 
man with the moustache can’t hear me. Don’t notice me. I 
scream until I wake up.

PSYCHIATRIST
Wow.

KATHARINA
The worst part was that no one could hear me. And no one 
could see me. As if I was behing a curtain, in another, 
separate dimension, and I could see the world, but the world 
could not see me. As if I didn’t exist. Not existing. 
Invisible, neglected. That is the worst. That really must be 
the worst.

PSYCHIATRIST
Good, that’ll be all for now. This is useful material. Very 
useful. You may go back to your cell 888.

KATHARINA
I thought I was 11353?

PSYCHIATRIST
We’ve recently renumbered our patients.

KATHARINA
You mean, while we were talking?

PSYCHIATRIST
Yes.

KATHARINA
That is pretty recent.

PSYCHIATRIST
I wouldn’t worry about it, 888. Good night.

KATHARINA
But... But... Wait!

A DOOR SLAMS SHUT.
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CLICK.

SCENE 44 4

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 218 of the examination of 888. We have just started on 
the third notebook and our strategy is starting to pay off.

THE SOUND OF FINGERS LEAFING 
THROUGH PAGES.

Dreams. “In late twilight I am walking through a vast, 
nameless city. Left and right, unilluminated windows stare at 
me like black eyes. When I get to the river, I smell fish and 
some time later I see fishermen. I walk on. Slowly and calmly 
I dream the sky dark and lights on and the city into the 
mirroring waters until I find myself standing on a bridge. I 
stop. The air around the bridge is being moved by a 
melancholy violin. 

SOMBRE SOLO VIOLIN.

I look next to me to see who’s playing and I nearly jump! I 
break into a cold sweat and my heart is beating in my throat. 
The violinist’s face is in ruins! His lipless mouth a 
withered, fraying hole. His nose as well. From a mound of 
brown bandages half of a bare skull is looking at me 
wonderingly. It is a man of about forty, with black hair, 
shining with brillantine. His skin is tan, I can see from his 
hands, but one couldn’t tell from his face; the spaces in 
between the bandaging reveal only uncovered, red flesh. What 
has happened to him? He must have suffered agonising pains. 
And still... I am stricken with fear. Am I supposed to ignore 
this man? I look away, but I cannot keep doing so. An 
invisible force pulls on my head and again I aim my gaze 
towards the man. I cannot explain to you my exact reasons, 
but I through some money in the violin case and nod at the 
violinist for encouragement. 

THE VIOLIN SWITCHES TO A MAJOR KEY, 
AND HURLS ITSELF INTO A RAUCOUS 
CAPRICE.

His eyes lose their uncertainty. 
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His whole body is now rocking to the music. I start clapping. 
The two of us celebrate, on the bridge, as the people around 
us hurry towards their destinations. Then he plays his final 
note and I turn around to take more money from my purse, but 
when I look up again I can only see water, air, bridge and 
the empty night. Except for me no one has seen him. Such a 
waste. Such a shy man, in whom the fires are burning yet, and 
a brave champion of the violin.”

She appears to be truly convinced that this was a dream. 
Anyhow, as the number of contributions is growing, her 
diaries keep betraying with more and more clarity the signs 
of great intelligence and a superior emotional life. All in 
all I am starting to suspect that 888 could turn out to be a 
completely sane individual. The way things stand now, her 
situation is not looking bad. In fact, the prospects are 
good. I have the strong impression that we are dealing with a 
very noteworthy young woman. Remarkably noteworthy even. And 
beautiful too. To look at. I mean. Well, I don’t mean... Not 
in that way. But... Yes. God. There is naturally always a 
certain degree of transference. Erotic transference. When 
you’ve been locked up this long. It cannot be prevented. It 
is part of nature. Stockholm Syndrome. Lima Syndrome. It can 
go either way... That doesn’t have to be a problem at all... 
In fact, it might benefit the examination.

CLICK.

SCENE 55 5

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 432. Time... 3:00 AM. Patient 0, formerly 888, did you 
sleep well? 

KATHARINA
No.

PSYCHIATRIST
How unfortunate. Are you okay?

KATHARINA
That... That... I don’t know, man. It’s a hard question. 
Never mind. I can’t be sure right now. What are we doing 
here?
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PSYCHIATRIST
We are proceeding with your examination.

KATHARINA
Why am I not allowed to sleep?

PSYCHIATRIST
Do you know yet?

KATHARINA
Know what?

PSYCHIATRIST
Whether you are for or against.

KATHARINA
No... Not again... Not now. Please.

PSYCHIATRIST
What are you thinking?

KATHARINA
(softly weeping)

Sleep. Just let me sleep. I am so tired. I’m exhausted. I 
sleep terribly in here. Sometimes I don’t know if I am awake 
or dreaming. And all these questions at the weirdest hours. I 
don’t want this.

PSYCHIATRIST
That might be a good thing.

KATHARINA
I can’t take this anymore.

PSYCHIATRIST
As I was saying -

KATHARINA
I mean, this stuff drives you crazy. If you were sane to 
begin with, you’ll end up crazy in here.

PSYCHIATRIST
Please calm yourself.

KATHARINA
Is there something in the water? You guys put something in 
the water, right? I knew it. Sometimes I think strange things 
and then I think: why do I think these things? I don’t trust 
you. What are you doing with me?

14
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PSYCHIATRIST
Calm down, Patient 0. It is almost over!

KATHARINA
Yes?

PSYCHIATRIST
Maybe.

KATHARINA STARTS WEEPING AGAIN.

Probably. Come on. It is all going to be fine. I promise. It 
will be okay. You did good. You did great even. You’re doing 
wonderful. Hey. I’ve read everything. And heard everything. 
But mostly read. Your dreams, your memories, your 
confessions. I know everything about you. And I think it is 
all so... beautiful. So... precious. I see that you feel 
misunderstood, but you are not misunderstood because I 
understand you, and you are precious and - 

KATHARINA
Can you -

PSYCHIATRIST
I’m just trying to make you comfor-

KATHARINA
Don’t touch me! Don’t fucking touch me.

PSYCHIATRIST
You want this. I know this. I know you.

KATHARINA
DON’T FUCKING TOUCH ME. GET AWAY FROM ME! AWAY FROM ME! DON’T 
YOU FUCKING TOUCH ME!

CLICK, FOLLOWED BY A LONG SILENCE.

CLICK.

KATHARINA
HELP! HELP! SOMEBODY HELP ME!

SOUNDS OF A SCUFFLE. SCREAMS, A 
BANG.

PSYCHIATRIST
GUARD? COME BACK! THE CUNT BIT ME!
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CLICK.

KATHARINA SOBBING SOFTLY, 
CHILLINGLY, BROKEN. SEEMINGLY 
FOREVER.

PSYCHIATRIST
This was not... This was not supposed to happen. I did not do 
this. You did. You shouldn’t have.

CLICK.

SCENE 66 6

CLICK.

PSYCHIATRIST
Day 701 of the examination of Patient 0, evaluation and final 
report. Your Honour, the previous sound recordings I send to 
you as evidennce that I collected during these interviews and 
that shall stand as evidence for my conclusions. The full 
dossier will remain in our archives at your  disposal.

For a long time I was working under the assumption that 
Patient 0 was one of us, but in the meantime I have had to 
draw the conclusion that the patient is one of the lowest and 
most manipulative creatures that soil this earth with their 
existence. This is only made more clear by the fact that she 
has even tricked a most distinguished psychiatric 
professional such as myself in the most egregious of ways. 
Additionally, she has persistently refused to answer the one 
simple question whether she was for or against - even though 
I have provided her with ample opportunity. She is without a 
doubt a subversive, dangerous and derailed individual. All of 
this is supported by the fact that she refused to co-operate 
in a routine medical examination to establish her physical 
wellbeing, after she had uttered some complaints about her 
treatment in this facility, especially regarding the sleeping 
arrangements and water supply. I can personally vouch for the 
fact that the treatment in our facility is up to the highest 
standards, and that it was merely a friendly gesture of mine, 
springing from my love of humanity and care towards my 
patients that I proposed to examine her, during which she 
resisted heavily and even bit me.

Such a person must be psychologically irreparably imbalanced, 
and such must be the conclusion of my report. 
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Whereas patients with such severe symptoms are usually 
required to remain permanently sectioned in our closed ward, 
in the case of Patient 0 this does not seem necessary to me, 
especially because there are cheaper and more effective 
methods available to us. We can release her without fear of 
any negative consequences. Of course it is important that 
someone who is under the influence of these, partly 
political, delusions, will be made unable to transfer her 
unhealthy views to others. I therefore advise the court to 
sentence the patient to Loss of Face. According to her diary 
she must have already met one of the others, although it 
cannot be said wit certainty that this wasn’t a dream rather 
than a memory. But the presence of a violin in her recounting 
raises the suspicion that she was talking about former 
patient Hooijmeyer, who is presently trying to survive as a 
street performer in the capital. Patient 0 has repeatedly 
indicated in these interviews that her worst fear is to no 
longer be anyone, for her existence not to be recognised by 
anyone, to be a pariah who is outside of the community, and 
that is precisely what the law has designed the sentence Loss 
of Face to establish. None will speak to her. Children will 
run from her, upon the first glance. No one will know her 
name. Furthermore, from the other cases we know that the near-
complete removal of the facial tissue without aenesthesia can 
have a great and lasting effect on the obedience and the 
correlating mental and social health of the individual.
Your honour, I conclude my report. If I can be of any 
additional service in the court’s proceedings, I am always at 
your disposal, as well as the disposal of our great and 
merciful leader, and I ask you humbly, if you would do me 
this honour, to compliment our great and merciful leader on 
my behalf on the righteousness of his decisions and his 
moustache.

CLICK.

END
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